

Leesville Lake Association, Inc.
Spring General Membership Meeting – April 13, 2024
Location: Altavista YMCA – 10:30 AM
 
Agenda
1.      Call to Order – The LVL Association Spring General Membership Meeting was called to order at 10:35 by Chip Zimmerman, Vice President
 2.      Introductions – Chip Zimmerman
a.      Officers – Chip Zimmerman/Vice President, Edwin Hanson/Treasurer, Debra Kiraly/Secretary.  Absent – Roy Kelley/President
b.      Directors – Dave Rives, Dannie Smith, Mary Loiselle, Pam McMillan, Dave Waterman, Cynthia Coleman, Glenn Coleman, Charlie Hamilton, Jeff Markiewicz.    Absent – Bill Beckett, Teri Thomas
c.       Members and Guests – Tom Lawton, Altavista Area Board of Supervisors
 3.      Guest Speaker Introduction:  Laura Greenleaf – Dark Sky (An excerpt of Ms. Greenleaf’s presentation follows the minutes)
 4.      Treasurer’s Report:  Edwin Hanson
a. Treasurer’s Report - In the last quarter our primary income sources were donors for Beautification Day and funds from AEP to support the 2024 Water Quality Program. Our primary expense was the close out payment to the University of Lynchburg for producing the 2023 Water Quality Report. Looking forward, the next quarter’s income and expenses will center on Beautification Day and preparations for the annual Member Picnic. This is also the time I will be working on developing next year’s budget, so committee chairs should be prepared for me to request input and review.
Finance Committee - Internal Audit – The Finance Committee completed an internal audit of the Treasure’s records. A final report will be presented at the May Board meeting.
5.      Abbreviated Committee Reports:
a.      Executive (Standing Committee) – Chip Zimmerman – no report
 
b.      Beautification Day – Dannie Smith
           i.      June 8, 2024 – we need boats, chainsaws, and committed members.  Dannie reported that Tri -County will participate this year as well.  The barge will be staged by location, and AEP is considering whether or not to have both barges available – considering the conditions on the upper part of the lake.  Tri-County, Leesville Lake Marina and Runaway Bay are current drop-off sites.  
 
c.       Communications Update – Dave Waterman
Website: I am currently following the latest Wordpress (6.5) release news to determine when an update would be appropriate. As a general rule, I run minus one, rather than current releases, of the backbone products used by the website until the first fix-it release is out (i.e. third digit in the version number is not missing or zero). The reason being those releases are when major functional changes are introduced. Let someone else guinea pig the new shiny stuff for the vendors.
Newsletters & Emails: Newsletters and email reach out are going out as scheduled. Facebook: If you follow us on https://www.facebook.com/leesvillelake.org we always welcome new commentary pertaining to our association or life on the lake.
If you are interested in helping administration of any of the components the communications committee handles; website (Wordpress and related support components running on a Linux server), Facebook, email and Newsletter editing via Constant Contact or maintaining the various email accounts used by leesvillelake.org (implemented via Google Workspace) then please let me know via webmaster@leesvillelake.org . We are running lean in all areas and adding a second volunteer to deal with anything that comes up when the current primary (only) contact isn’t available would help ensure everything happens in a timely manner.
d.      Debris Update – Pam McMillan
As everyone may recall, the Pigg River flooded to almost 20ft in January and with that the lake received many hundred tons. AEP responded once the weather was reasonable and based on the last report received in March, they removed almost 1300 tons, just in the month of February.
The first official monthly survey was performed on April 4th, but we have not yet received AEP’s report that will include the amount of debris removed in March. However, based on our own committee survey, we could tell the crew has been keeping at it. Gary and I did see areas of concentrated shorelines particularly throughout MM3-5, and approximately a dozen long-logs many with root balls still attached here and there throughout the main channel.
Though, assessing the lake in general, it is nothing like it was, at this time a year, for many years now. If AEP keeps the crew steadily assigned to our lake and we have limited high flow events, we just may be able to relax a little more out there cruising on our boats and not worry too much about potential dock and property damage.
Appalachian has scheduled the Annual Technical Review meeting for April 22. This meeting sets the ground work and proposed plans AEP anticipates for the April-October recreational season. Typically, they lay out a preliminary
plan to manage the debris and then typically, our committee disagrees that it is not enough. We will also get April’s full survey report, current crew and contractor hours worked, and tons removed in March. This TRC first meeting of the season gives LLA an opportunity to discuss leftover items still not addressed or completed in 2023 and discuss any opposing issues our committee expressed to FERC that was included in the 2023 Smith Mountain Debris Management Annual Report filed on April 1st of this month.
In that annual report to FERC is our attached committee responses and comments composed in the majority by our committee member Dave Rives. Towards the end of this essay is my favorite part where;
LLA respectfully requests that FERC:
1. Pay specific attention not only to the tons removed, but more importantly how those tons relate to the relative size of each lake to better understand the true impact of debris loading on the Leesville Lake stakeholders.
2. Require APCo to provide data to the TRC quantifying their “escalation” efforts in 2023 following high flow events.
3. Require APCo to provide the TRC quarterly updates regarding the Myers Creek Off-Load Site Project, until its completion.
4. Require APCo to provide the TRC with a comprehensive update prior to July
1, 2024, regarding the Pigg River Diversion/Collection Study.
5. Require APCo to provide quarterly updates to the TRC regarding the progress on the skimmer and to address the staffing plans to support its operation.
Our committee doubts that FERC will require APCo to do any of these listed let alone pass a potential glance at this report however,
on a whole it is well written and offers factually grounded descriptives that are hard to dispute. For six years straight, the LLA has been consistent in communicating constructive criticism and pleas for improvement to FERC when it comes to the responsibility Appalachian has to uphold their license agreement. Our 2023 annual report responses are now recorded with the rest of them.
You can access the whole report on our website. Our attached response essay is under the letter “C-Consultation “, past all the individual debris listed reports, at the end.
And finally, thank you to all who filled out and sent in debris reports. Over 100 debris reports since January have been sent to AEP through TLAC. This is a record for winter reporting and we believe those helped contribute significantly to the above average response AEP has shown so far this 2024 year.
P.S., we are still in need of more committee help. We have a lot of travelers on our team.
e.      Membership Update – Cynthia Coleman – We have 214 household memberships now.  Two (2) giveaways were drawn, and the winners were Joe Humphreys and Debra Hamiton.  Cynthia will have a large giveaway at the July meeting, along with an assortment of smaller giveaways.  
 
f.        Navigation Update – Glenn Coleman
In the past few weeks, Joe Humphrey and Glenn Coleman performed spring maintenance on the LLA pontoon boat.
On April 10, 2024 Joe and Glenn put the pontoon boat in the water and completed the survey of hazard buoy’s from mile 2 up to the Smith Mountain dam.
We found that a hazard buoy marking a rock outcropping at mile 9 was not visible. Due to high water level we were unable to determine if the buoy was weighed down by debris underwater or if it was completely removed from its mooring.
Joe Humphrey is going to put together a new hazard buoy, tether cable, and anchor which we will install in the coming weeks. 
g.      Nomination Update – Teri Thomas - Nothing new to report for nominations.  
 Calendar Subcommittee:  
a) Remaining 2024 calendars for sale for $5 each.
b) Calendar subcommittee meeting was held late March with Phyllis Garlick and Melissa Croteau. We are working on getting production quotes and setting schedules for the 2025 calendar.
c) Asking members to please upload your lake area photos for the calendar online. Also, we ask that your photo’s file size be at least 1MB.

h.      Secretary – Debra Kiraly – no report 
i.        Water Safety & Education – Jeff Markiewicz - For 2024 the Committee has two major focus areas: 1.) Vessel Safety Checks
2024 Vessel Safety Checks
a. Gerry Caprario probably not be able to continue will continue this service in 2024. Jeff Markiewicz is in process of getting qualification as a Vessel Safety Examiner with the SML Sail & Power Squadron. He has successfully completed the online exam on requirements and completed the update training seminar for 2024. He is in the process of preparing for them. After this, he will work with SML Sail & Power Squadron the getting required five vessel safety checks as the practical requirement. The goal is to be qualified during the summer and ready by membership appreciation day. If Vessel inspection is desired prior to his qualification Jeff will work with SML Sail and power squadron and/or US Coast Guard Auxiliary to support. Note National Boater Safety Week is May 18-24 this year.  Jeff noted that in 2021 and 2022 there were no reportable incidents on Leesville Lake.  Jeff also reported that DWR is enforcing the requirement of lifejackets on paddleboards and kayaks.  Whistles are also recommended.
b. 2024 Boater Safety Classes – 
	i. Continue to refer to VA DWR
ii.   Up coming Classes (from DWR website, link is on LLA Website on Water Safety Committee, and under resources, Boating Safety)
1. Sat 16 Mar, 13 Apr, 11 May, 15 Jun, 13 Jul and 17 Aug 8:00-4:30 SML Water Treatment Facility, 1500 Radford Church Rd, Moneta VA. $40 Course. US Power Squadron Course materials include 270 pages with supplemental chapter on piloting and intro to Navigation question call Randy Stow 540 588-0270
2. Sat 23 Mar, 8:30-4:30 Smith Mountain Lake Marine Volunteer Fire Hall, 284 Oak Grove Lane, Moneta VA. Free Course
3. Tues 7 & 14 May and Thurs 9 & 16 May (4 Nights0 6:00-8:30 PM, Virtual VA DWR Course, free Course, Trevor Ruble contact trevor.ruble@dwr.virginia.gov
4. Online Courses a. Virginia Boating Safety http://www.boat-ed.com/virginia/
b. America’s Boating Course http://www.americasboatingcourse.com/
j.        Water Quality Update – Charlie Hamilton

Current water quality of Leesville Lake is very good. Today I want to describe what our teammates at University of Lynchburg, and our Water Quality Committee (Debbie Oliver, Kathleen Giangi, Dave Waterman, Tony Capuco) do each summer to keep it that way.
Leesville Lake Water Quality Monitoring
The goals of the Leesville Lake water monitoring program are to:
(1) assess compliance with water quality standards,
(2) monitor nutrients, and
(3) supplement data collected by the Virginia DEQ.
A combination of laboratory analyses and a water quality monitoring probe are used to assess these water quality parameters.
1. Oxygen and temperature profiles
2. pH profiles
3. Conductivity profiles
4. Turbidity profiles
5. ORP (oxidation-reduction potential) profiles.
6. Total Phosphorus (TP) (surface and hypolimnion) profiles
7. Fluorescence profiles
8. Chlorophyll a samples
9. Secchi Depth
10. E. coli
Sampling Dates and Frequency
Monitoring is focused primarily during the summer when productivity is high. The primary sampling dates are as follows:
· University of Lynchburg:
Monthly from end of April to October for a total of 7 sampling dates.
· Leesville Lake Association
Lake Association volunteers collect water samples for E. coli testing and Secchi depth data monthly from mid-June through mid-August.
An annual report is generated and shared with all stakeholders - also posted on the LLA website.
I know we are all looking forward to enjoying the lake this season!
 k.       General Board Member Comments - none
 
6.      TLAC Updates - Chip Zimmerman - was not at the April TLAC meeting.  The information shared was from the March meeting.  At that meeting they discussed starting a dredging committee to assist landowners with the process to get approval for dredging.  In addition, they discussed the Recreation TRC Smith Mountain Lake Project Angler Survey Study Report which included the results from the 2022 survey conducted on Leesville Lake.  I have attached a copy of that full report.  Leesville Lake material starts on page 13.  

Tom Lawton (who is on the Campbell County Board of Supervisors and a LLA member) serves on the TLAC Board as a Campbell County representative.  He reported that Campbell County approved a motion to request a Campbell County Citizen Representative be added to TLAC and at the April TLAC meeting, the board was in favor of having the citizen rep added.  Tom advised that each of the Counties had to approve the addition before a Campbell County Citizen Rep could be added. 
7.      Old Business – Tom Lawton, Altavista Area Supervisor reported that Campbell County voted to get an at large member for Campbell County for representation at TLAC.  The other counties also need to vote, but he expects that to happen in the affirmative.
 8.      New Business – Upcoming Volunteer Appreciation meeting will be July 13, 2024, at Leesville Lake Marina.
 a.      General Membership Meetings – Train Station is still not accepting further reservations.  We will continue to use the Altavista YMCA until further notice for general meetings.
 
9.      Q&A for members and Meeting Adjourn

Excerpts from the Dark Sky presentation
Ms. Greenleaf showed various pictures of how much has been lost over the last 100 years – in being able to see our galaxy.
The organization was founded in 1988 by professors and amateur astronomers.  It is a non-profit, and headquartered in Tucson, Arizona.
Light Pollution is significant and affects as many as 10% of our communities.  They work in the areas of Public Policy, Improved Lighting, Conservation and Education and Outreach.
Types of lighting are backlighting, uplighting and glare.  Dark Sky works to have lighting that is useful, targeted, low level, controlled and warm colored.  
It is the American Medical Association’s recommendation that darkness is needed to produce melatonin in our bodies, along with animals.
Light trespass happens when other lighting intrudes into your space, home, windows, etc. This is a significant issue in communities.  In addition, the light disrupts animal patterns and all taxonomy of animals.


